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June 23, 2020 
 
 
Honorable Patterk Netser  
Minister Responsible for Nunavut Arctic College  
PO Box 2410  
Iqaluit, Nunavut  
X0A 0H0  
 
 
Response: Board of Governors’ Letter of Expectation 2020-21  
 
 
Dear Minister Netser: 
 
The Board of Governors has reviewed your Letter of Expectation dated March 10, 2020, and we have 
noted your priorities and aspirations for Nunavut Arctic College for the 2020-21 fiscal year. We look 
forward to working with you and your senior management in the areas outlined in this letter. These 
goals provide the board with an opportunity to finalize important work it has been supporting, notably 
the 10-year strategic plan.  In completing this plan, the board looks forward to then focussing on the 
work of developing its implementation plan. We know the strategic plan will affirm what we all know: 
The College is uniquely positioned to provide high quality educational opportunities to all 
Nunavummiut. 
 
We will continue to ensure that the direction of the College aligns with Turaaqtavut, particularly in the 
areas of developing individual and community self-reliance, providing local skills and trades training, 
creating opportunities for Inuktut learning and teaching situations, establishing strategic partnerships, 
and operating in a fiscally responsible manner. These areas will figure prominently in the outcomes of 
the 10-year strategic plan. 
 
Our staff and faculty continue to grow and develop. The Board is pleased to confirm that the College has 
maintained its commitment to the Inuit Employment Plan. In the past year, we have seen a modest 
increase in Inuit employment at the College and look forward to continued efforts to further implement 
the plan. Managers have supported staff and faculty to take advantage of GN training and development 
programs, and we encourage them to continue in this direction. All of us are committed to maintaining a 
safe work environment for all employees. 
 
In the matter of leasing and procurement, our administrative staff continue to work closely with the 
Department of Community and Government Services. Our operations and annual reports indicate our 
accountability and our adherence to GN policies and procedures. 
 
The College continues to explore and build strategic partnerships. The membership of NTI on the NTEP 
advisory group provides an opportunity for the College to ensure that the revised NTEP is rooted in Inuit 
culture. This partnership is a natural progression from NTI’s advisory role in the selection of Memorial 
University as the College’s academic partner. In addition, and during our community consultations, 
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Board members were able to meet with members of the regional Inuit organizations and discussed the 
potential of shared undertakings. I look forward to supporting these discussions further. 
 
Our partnership with Memorial University continues to strengthen. The university has appointed an 
employee to act as their contact person for the Memorandum of Understanding. In addition, our Vice-
President holds weekly conference calls with her counterpart at Memorial. The Board was also fortunate 
to have a team from MUN review and provide feedback on the outcomes of our Strategic Plan. Our 
Annual Report highlights the scope of work being done under the MOU. We look forward to seeing all 
the ways this partnership flourishes. 
 
The Board shares your concern for the Community Learning Centres. The condition of the facilities was a 
frequent topic at our community consultations for the Strategic Plan. The College has just finalized a 
capital review of the CLCs which will be submitted to the Legislative Assembly soon. An additional 
College specific capital concern is the need for student accommodations. The work to address these 
needs will continue to be a focus of the College in the current fiscal year. 
 
The Board also shares your expectations related to research, particularly as it pertains to energy 
resource development. The first outcome of our Strategic Plan is Specialization and we see the College 
playing an active role in Nunavut research, including the potential of renewable energy.  Currently, 
through NRI, the College participates with the other territories on the Northern Energy Initiative. This 
initiative works with energy producers to explore options for research on renewable energy in northern 
communities.  
 
The Law program continues to flourish as it enters its final year. The College will provide a closing report 
upon completion of the program, this, alongside responses to the Strategic Plan, will aid in any decision 
moving forward. 
 
The College will continue to work closely with GN departments to understand their training needs.  The 
College continues to develop effective relationships with departments, including Family Services and the 
department of Health, to consider opportunities for training and career development to increase local 
and Inuit employment.  At the community consultations for the Strategic Plan, Nunavummiut shared the 
need and their desire for a variety of post-secondary courses and programs available in their own 
communities. The Strategic Plan will provide an opportunity to streamline our programs to meet these 
needs. We believe this support will encourage Nunavummiut to seek jobs within the public service and 
beyond. 
 
It must be noted that the Ransomware attack and the Covid-19 pandemic greatly impacted the College’s 
operations, including its ability to deliver programs remotely. We have learned important lessons 
regarding our capability to provide online learning with the supports currently in place. Moving forward, 
the College will be able to offer some programs through distance education packages (course packs, 
online resources and/or class notes), but will be unable to offer online education as many other post-
secondary institutions will be doing. At this point in time, we do not have sufficient technology available 
to offer this type of learning experience. The College will continue to explore IT possibilities, as this will 
be key to linking our Community Learning Centres to a much wider variety of learning and training 
College experiences. These two events have also highlighted the challenge of meeting the requirement 
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of an academic institution to be able to make immediate decisions related to student and staff needs, 
while at the same time following the requirements of a government corporation. 
 
In closing, the Board would like to assure the Minister that the College will remain committed to 
accurate and timely Government reporting and that it will follow the required policies and procedures in 
doing so. The Board has an experienced finance committee that reviews all financial reports and makes 
recommendations to the other members. The College participates in an annual financial audit and the 
Board to date has received satisfactory reports from the Auditor. 
 
We look forward to working with you in this new fiscal year. We are especially eager to complete and 
present the 10-year Strategic Plan you have entrusted to our care. Over the past months, we have 
formed many meaningful relationships through our consultations with Nunavummiut. We would also 
like to welcome you to participate at any of our meetings. 
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
 

Sue Ball 
Chairperson 
 
Cc:   Pauloosie Suvega, President, Nunavut Arctic College 
 Jeff Chown, Deputy Minister, Department of Finance 
 

 

















 
 
 

May 15, 2020 
 

Hon. Jeannie Ehaloak 

Minister responsible for QEC 

PO Box 2410 

Iqaluit, NU  

X0A 0H0 

 

 
Re: Qulliq Energy Corporation’s 2020-21 Letter of Expectation 

 
Dear Minister Ehaloak, 

Thank you for your letter of March 30, 2020 outlining the 2020-21 expectations for Qulliq Energy 

Corporation (QEC or “the Corporation”). The Corporation’s Board of Directors, our President and Chief 

Executive Officer (CEO), Mr. Bruno Pereira, and I have reviewed your letter. Together, we look forward 

to successfully meeting the priorities and goals outlined for the new fiscal year. 

Inuit Employment Plan 
 

QEC continues its efforts into increasing Inuit employment to representative levels through our Human 

Resources department’s Inuit Employment Programs division. As of April 2020, Inuit employment at 

QEC is 50%.  Although the overall Inuit employment percentage has not significantly changed over the 

past year, Inuit employment has increased in the professional and middle management employment 

categories through the use of career development plans, the Inuit Leadership Development Program 

and developmental assignments. We believe that over time our holistic efforts will result in sustained 

increases to our Inuit employment percentages across all employment categories. 

The Board of Directors will continue to monitor this progress through our Human Resources and IQ 

Committee. We look forward to having the support of your office and the Government of Nunavut as we 

execute the corporation’s IEP strategy in 2020-21 and beyond. 

Harassment Free Workplace 
 

Upon the start of their employment, employees are required to review the Harassment Free Workplace 

Policy. Over the past two years, the Human Resources department has delivered Respect in the 

Workplace presentations to employees based in Cambridge Bay, Rankin Inlet, Baker Lake, and some 

departments in Iqaluit. Additionally, several employees from across the territory participated in these 

sessions via teleconference. The Respect in the Workplace presentations were most recently 

incorporated into the annual operators training to ensure community-based employees throughout 

Nunavut are provided with information on creating a respectful workplace and harassment reporting 

procedures. Both myself, and the President and CEO of QEC commit to taking personal responsibility for 

promoting a workplace free of harassment. 

 



Code of Values and Ethics 

As part of their onboarding materials, new employees are provided with either a physical copy or 
electronic copy of the Nunavut Public Service Code of Values and Ethics. New employees review and 
acknowledge understanding of the Code, including sections on conflict of interest, in conjunction with 
signing their contract of employment. 

QEC adheres to both its obligations under the Public Service Act and the GN directive on disclosure of 
wrongdoing. QEC is in the process of developing a supplemental policy on whistleblowing. This policy will 
clearly identify the process for reporting concerns with respect to a breach of the Code of Values and 
Ethics and will clearly indicate protection from reprisals for employees who report concerns to a public 
official with the authority to investigate the matter. 

QEC follows Chapter 3 of the Nunavut Public Service Code of Values and Ethics, which speaks to Conflict 
of Interest, in addition to Directive 202 – Conflict of Interest. Where a public servant is engaging in an 
activity where there may be a conflict of interest, or perceived conflict of interest, the public servant is 
required to disclose the conflict. Where a public servant is uncertain of their responsibilities under the 
code, they are to seek guidance from their supervisor or a representative of Human Resources. In QEC’s 
hiring process, all supervisors must declare conflicts of interest with potential new hires. If any are 
declared, steps are taken to ensure that the supervisor has no input on hiring that potential employee. 

In the Corporation’s Procurement division, all employees follow the GN mandated procedures including 
those related to conflicts of interest and subscribe to the code of ethics as outlined by the Purchasing 
Management Association of Canada. In efforts to increase transparency and efficiency, QEC uses the GN’s 
website to post all requests for tenders/proposals. Furthermore, all purchasing is reviewed and approved 
by senior management. 

Leasing 

QEC recognizes the issues raised by the Standing Committee on Oversight of Government Operations and 
Public Accounts, and has implemented steps to address deficiencies in its leasing operations. Validating 
the registered titleholder and landlord is now standard practice and we will ensure that our annual 
reporting reflects this change. QEC standard leases now include sections on declaring relationships with 
QEC, its employees, or the Board of Directors. 

Plant Upgrades 
 

QEC looks forward to sharing the progress being propelled by the Arctic Energy Fund in 2020-21. These 

enhancements to energy efficiency and reliability will have a profound impact on the communities 

receiving upgrades. We will continue to work closely with the Department of Community and 

Government Services to ensure the fulfillment of all Arctic Energy Fund plans. QEC anticipates that 

delays stemming from COVID-19 will impact plant upgrade and replacement timelines; due to the fluid 

nature of this issue exact timelines are difficult to provide. QEC will update the Minister when further 

information becomes available.  

Customer-Focused Operations 

Nunavummiut do pay the highest electricity rates in Canada, and QEC will continue to focus on ensuring 
the best value for money possible for our customers. Clear communication of QEC’s activities and 
programs is important in reaching Nunavummiut and fostering strong community relations. However, 
communicating our activities to the community is not enough. QEC can improve how its customer service 
operates. In 2020-21, QEC will be reviewing its customer service processes and work to develop a plan to 
improve customer engagement and service. In the meantime, QEC’s updated Corporate Communications 
Policy is ready for review and we would gladly provide a copy to the Minister. 

 

https://www.google.com/url?sa=t&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=web&cd=2&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=2ahUKEwjoosqcgOvoAhXyRd8KHTDXCe0QFjABegQIChAE&url=https%3A%2F%2Fcarleton.ca%2Fprocurement%2Fwp-content%2Fuploads%2FPMAC-Code-of-Ethics.pdf&usg=AOvVaw0LWnS8C5sqMJZH8drkbYBa


Alternative Energy Programs 

QEC’s new Commercial and Institutional Power Producer and Independent Power Producer programs 

are slated for launch this fiscal year, following Cabinet approval. These programs will help reduce 

harmful emissions and utilize new energy technologies that rely on renewable sources. With a strong 

emphasis on local and Inuit ownership, these programs will also provide opportunities to develop 

electricity resources that best serve the long-term environmental and economic interests of 

Nunavummiut. 

Net Metering 
 

QEC will continue to support and promote the Net Metering Program in 2020-21. To date, there have 

been 10 approved applications, all of which have been constructed or are under construction. With 

further promotion of the program’s benefits, we hope to see increased interest in the Net Metering 

program this fiscal year. 

New Office in Baker Lake 
 

QEC received tenders for construction of the new office in Baker Lake and selected the lowest compliant 

bidder. Unfortunately, due to COVID-19 related manufacturing and constructions delays QEC has 

postponed the project until 2021. When completed, this much needed office space will ensure a 

cohesive team environment for our employees currently working in various locations within the 

community. QEC will monitor the impact of COVID related issues and update the Minister as more 

information becomes available. 

Financial Accountability, Management, and Reporting Expectations for 2020-21 

 

QEC’s President and CEO, and I can assure you that we will continue to work closely with the 

Department of Finance to ensure the fulfillment of our reporting responsibilities as outlined in your 

mandate letter. This includes providing Internal Audit Services with full, unrestricted, and timely 

access to all records, property, and personnel. 

We look forward to strengthening our relationship with you further and welcome any additional input or 

questions you may have about QEC’s future or the Board of Directors. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Simeonie Akpalialuk 

Chairperson, QEC Board of Directors 
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May 6, 2020 
 
 
Honourable Patterk Netser 
Minister Responsible for the Nunavut Housing Corporation 
PO. Box 1200 
Iqaluit, NU 
X0A 0H0 
 

RE: Nunavut Housing Corporation Letter of Expectation 2020-21 

 

Dear Minister, 

I am writing you in response to your letter to the Chairperson of the Nunavut Housing 
Corporation’s Board of Directors, dated March 16, 2020, regarding priorities and goals you have 
set for the Nunavut Housing Corporation (NHC) for 2020-21. 

Expectations and Priorities for 2020-21 

The NHC’s 2020-21 business plan and budget outlines several important priorities for the 
Corporation, many of which align with Turaaqtavut and should be implemented strategically, 
with the overall well-being of Nunavummiut in mind. On March 6, 2020 your office approved a 
review of Nunavut construction costs, housing allocation methodology, the Nunavut 
Downpayment Assistance Program and economic leakages, and a review of the Public Housing 
Rent Scale. The NHC has been working with Procurement to issue requests for proposals for 
these projects and we are committed to submitting a final report in early 2020. 

Inuit Employment Plan 

The Corporation has been working toward filling its vacancies and meeting Inuit Employment 
Plan (IEP) requirements. NHC strives to provide a work environment that is responsive to IQ 
principles. The NHC also continues to make training, education and other professional 
development opportunities available for Inuit staff. 

Through the President, NHC presented its priorities in support of Inuit employment objectives 

established in the 2019-2022 Business Plan. We recognize that the Corporation’s current Inuit 

employment rate of 38 percent as of September 2019 must be addressed. Since the level of 

Inuit employment is much higher in the Local Housing Organizations (LHOs) than at the NHC 

itself, an important priority is to leverage the Inuit employment pool at the LHOs with a view to 
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actively support and enable LHO employees to take positions within the NHC’s district offices, 

headquarters and directorate. 

The NHC’s recruitment strategies and human resource activities to increase Inuit Employment 

are guided by the Government of Nunavut (GN) Master IEP and NHC’s detailed plan. The 

President continues to work with the Department of Human Resources and NHC Human 

Resources on opportunities to improve Inuit employment within NHC. This work included 

discussions with my fellow directors on NHC’s option to provide for the appointment of 

employees under  S(7) of the NHC Act; recently approved by Cabinet. 

Based on this work, the board is very confident in the direction of the NHC in advancing on 

improving Inuit Employment and expects this will be reflected in the near future. 

Harassment-Free Workplace 

On behalf of the Board of Directors, the President of the Corporation and the executive team, 

please note we are responsible for ensuring a harassment-free workplace at the Corporation. 

The NHC collectively recognizes the importance of protecting the right of every employee to 

work in a respectful, positive and supportive environment. Where necessary we have 

communicated with the GN’s Department of Human Resources to address issues of violence in 

the workplace, mental health, absenteeism and lateness. The NHC is currently updating its 

Occupational Health and Safety Guidelines, which include specific procedures to address 

complaints of harassment in the workplace. 

Leasing and Procurement 

The NHC takes conflicts of interest very seriously. Please note I will re-emphasize the need to 

ensure our full intention to ensure that my team members and employees at the NHC conduct 

themselves ethically on the job in all day-to-day operations. The NHC collectively recognizes the 

importance of operating in accordance with the GN’s Code of Values and Ethics. 

All board members and employees at the NHC are required to review and acknowledge the 

Code of Values and Ethics upon initial hire and are periodically reminded of this policy. Board 

members and employees at the NHC are also provided guidance on how to report any concerns 

with respect to a breach of the Code of Values and Ethics. Protection from reprisals will be given 

to employees who report concerns to the Ethics Officer, and I can assure you that my fellow 

directors and I, together with the NHC executive teamwork to ensure that proper procedures are 

in place. 
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The NHC will ensure that it is following the proper guidelines and policies with regard to leasing 

activities. The Board of Directors will provide the necessary oversight, ensuring that there are 

no conflicts of interest occurring, and ensuring the integrity of the procurement process.  

The NHC is committed to transparency and accountability in leasing activities. As such, the 

Corporation shall continue to produce comprehensive annual reports on all procurement, 

contracting and leasing activities it undertakes that are consistent with the information provided 

and tabled by CGS on behalf of GN departments. I can assure you that my fellow directors on 

the board and I, as well as the President of the NHC, take personal responsibility to ensure 

transparent and accountable leasing agreements. 

National Housing Strategy 

Congratulations, Mr. Minister, for signing the nine-year bilateral agreement with the Canada 

Mortgage and Housing Corporation (CMHC) on April 1, 2019, for funding associated with the 

National Housing Strategy. 

Addressing Nunavut’s housing crisis requires collaboration and coordination. In line with 

Katujjiqatigiinnivut, the NHC will continue to actively foster its partnership with CMHC and raise 

awareness of the realities of housing in Nunavut. For the first three years of our agreement, the 

NHC will focus on new social housing construction to reduce core housing need. 

In February 2020, the NHC hosted a two-day meeting with CMHC representatives as well as 

local stakeholders in Iqaluit. Discussions took place between CMHC, NHC and the Department 

of Family Services representatives regarding the National Housing Strategy and the Canada 

Housing Benefit. There were also discussions regarding CMHC programs that local stakeholders 

can utilize. The NHC will continue to foster this important relationship with our partners in the 

federal government. 

Blueprint for Action on Housing 

Work on the implementation of the Blueprint for Action on Housing continues. Year 3 of 
implementation focused on the renewal of the Blueprint with the goal of improving collaboration 
and processes, as well as developing key indicators to improve accountability. In November 
2019, the NHC brought together senior executives of departments within the GN to renew the 
Blueprint for Action on Housing. During two days, participants conceived ways to help track, 
communicate and collaborate towards achieving our shared goals set in Nunavut’s Housing 
Strategy. Delegates agreed on how to proceed in three main areas: 

o Principles for incorporating and promoting Inuit Societal Values through Blueprint 
activities; 
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o Guidelines for reporting and communications; 

o Framework for Blueprint monitoring and evaluation 

The interdepartmental discussions at the workshop have informed the Annual Status of Housing 
report, to be tabled in the next scheduled session of the Legislative Assembly. 

 

Partnerships with Local Housing Organizations 

The NHC continues to work with the Local Housing Organizations (LHO) to fulfill its mandate. 
The new Management Agreement has been finalized and has been sent to all LHO Boards for 
signing. To ensure there are no disruptions in funding, the NHC has asked for all Agreements to 
be signed by LHO Board Chairs and returned to the NHC by the end of June  2020. This timeline 
may vary depending on Board schedules. 

The new Management Agreement will help clarify and define the relationship and authorities 
between the NHC and the local housing organizations and help ensure that the NHC’s programs 
are delivered successfully and consistently across the territory. 

Staff Housing 

The NHC is committed to continued collaboration with the Department of Finance and the 
Department of Human Resources to ensure swift implementation. Currently, the NHC, together 
with the Departments of Finance and Human Resources, are working closely to implement 
Cabinet’s direction on changes to the Staff Housing Policy and other programming. 

Homeownership 

Homeownership is one component of the housing spectrum in Nunavut, one that is proportionally 
smaller than other provinces and territories. The current homeownership review identified 
barriers to homeownership in Nunavut. A range of new, innovative and appropriate options to 
strengthen homeownership in Nunavut, a result of the feasibility study, are being considered.  

The NHC is also in the process of developing a pilot project of a program similar to the former 
Homeownership Assistance Program and expects to complete submission of a Request for 
Decision in Spring 2020. 

Accountability and Financial Management Reporting Expectations for 2020-21 

The NHC remains dedicated to the highest standards of accountability and transparency. This 
includes tabling the following documents in the Legislative Assembly: 

o The Corporation’s Business Plan 
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o A comprehensive yearly report on all procurement, contracting and leasing activities 
undertaken by the Corporation 

o A formal response to letters of expectation, letters of instruction and Ministerial directives. 

The Board of Directors is pleased to note that the NHC’s 2020-21 Main Estimates and 2020-23 
Business Plan were approved at Standing Committee in March 2020. 

The NHC Board of Directors works closely with the President and the Chief Financial Officer to 
ensure all financial resources are managed and accounted for within the GN accounting 
requirements, including the Office of the Auditor General’s audit. The NHC continues to work 
closely with the LHOs across Nunavut to ensure their financial statements are prepared and 
audited.  

We remain committed to our reporting responsibilities to the Department of Finance and will 
continue to work closely with the department at all levels to ensure the corporation’s financial 
reporting meets the requirements of the Financial Administration Act and the requirements of 
the Public Sector Accounting Standards. 

I remain, with the Corporation’s executive team, available should you have any further questions. 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 

John Apt 
Chairperson, Nunavut Housing Corporation  
 
 
CC:     Terry Audla, President & CEO, Nunavut Housing Corporation 

Jeff Chown, Deputy Minister, Department of Finance 
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